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Board of Trustees


Minutes

	Date:
	19 November 2009 (190th meeting)

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	British Museum 

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

Betty Jackson

Professor Lisa Jardine

Michelle Ogundehin

Steve McGuckin


	Samir Shah 
Bob Stefanowksi

Paul Thompson

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director, V&A

Laura Frampton, Head of Planning, V&A 

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate 

Jane Lawson, Director of Development 
Beth McKillop, Director of Collections, V&A

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs 

Ghislaine Wood, Exhibitions Curator (item 1) 

Christopher Breward, Head of Research (item 1)

Lauren Parker, Senior Curator/Head of Contemporary Programmes (items 1 & 2)


	Apologies:
	David Adjaye, Edwin Davies, Tom Dixon, Erin O’Connor, Sir Timothy Sainsbury, Dame Marjorie Scardino, David Anderson


	1
	British Museum Tour 

	1.1
	Trustees had a tour of two of the British Museum’s newly refurbished galleries: the tomb-chapel of Nebamun: Ancient Egyptian Life and Death and Medieval Europe.  The tour was led by Richard Parkinson, Assistant Keeper, Ancient Egyptian Pharaonic Culture and James Robinson, Curator, Late Medieval Europe. 

	
	

	2
	Declaration of Interests

	2.1
	There were no declarations of interest.

	
	

	3
	Designing Britain 1948-2012 Exhibition Update  

	3.1
	Christopher Breward and Ghislaine Wood gave an update on the forthcoming Designing Britain 1948 – 2012 exhibition.  The start and finish dates for the period that the exhibition covered were the dates of the two London Olympics. The exhibition would celebrate over sixty years of British design and would feature all types of media with c.80% of the content coming from the V&A’s collections.  The exhibition was giving the V&A the opportunity to identify any gaps in its collections and where possible the Museum would acquire objects.  

	3.2
	The exhibition would consist of three themed galleries: Trend and Modernity; Subversion; Innovation and Creativity.  ‘Trend and Modernity’ would look at the state, the city, the land and the home.  ‘Subversion’ would explore the studio and the street.  ‘Innovation and Creativity’ would cover the factory, the laboratory and the architect’s practice. 

	3.3
	Damien Whitmore explained that the exhibition was part of a much wider programme on the same theme.  The Museum would have a number of related displays throughout e.g. photography and architecture etc.  The Museum of Childhood would also have a related exhibition.  There would be a programme of events, installations and activities e.g. a fashion show and a garden commission.  The V&A’s touring exhibitions would also be tied in.  The V&A was working with Channel 4 on a series of programmes on British design.  The Museum was considering how to market all of its activities as a themed season with a linked identity. 

	
	

	4
	Contemporary Exhibitions Update 

	4.1
	Lauren Parker gave a powerpoint presentation on the V&A’s Contemporary Programme.  The Programme was launched in 1999 and that the V&A now had a thriving programme of contemporary art and design projects including exhibitions, commissions, gallery interventions and events.  The projects took place across the Museum as well as through off-site collaborations and web projects.  The popular events programme included the monthly Friday Late evening and the annual Village Fete which had now come to an end after ten successful years. 

	4.2
	The objectives of the Contemporary Programme were to devise projects that showcase, support and deliver contemporary art and design in a global context and to embrace a more open, engaged and outward looking agenda 

	4.3
	Since 2007 the Porter Gallery had shown two to three exhibitions a year that focused on contemporary fashion, photography, architecture and design.  This new gallery was proving successful with  recent popular exhibitions including Hats: An Anthology by Stephen Jones and Telling Tales: Fantasy and Fear in Contemporary Design.  

	4.4
	The next exhibition was Decode: Digital Design Sensations, 8 December 2009 to 11 April 2010.  It was an international survey of some of the most innovative digital interactive artists and designers working today. The exhibition was being sponsored by business software company SAP and was being curated in collaboration with new media agency onedotzero. The exhibition would feature around 35 works in the Porter Gallery, as well as a series of new commissions and site-specific projects across the V&A. Decode would be accompanied by an extensive events programme including a symposium and a digital weekend of events, installations and performances, in collaboration with SAP. 

	4.5
	The exhibition for summer 2010 would be 1:1 Architects Build Small Spaces.  The V&A was inviting seven emerging international architects to build full-scale experimental structures within the Museum.  

	4.6
	Shadowcatchers would open in the Porter Gallery in October 2010 before touring internationally.  The exhibition would present the work of five photographers who are leading practitioners in creating images without a camera. 

	4.7
	In 2011 the Porter Gallery would house two exhibitions.  The first was Black, White and Colour, an exhibition showcasing contemporary photography from South Africa.  This exhibition would be followed in autumn 2011 with the next in a series of contemporary craft exhibitions in collaboration with the Crafts Council. 

	4.8
	The Contemporary Programme’s contribution to the V&A’s 2012 Designing Britain season would be My City.  This would take the shape of a fantasy city constructed in the Porter Gallery designed by leading architects, designers and artists.  

	
	

	5
	V&A Carbon Footprint 

	5.1
	Ian Blatchford gave a presentation on the V&A’s Carbon Footprint for 2007/08 which had been summarised in a paper circulated prior to the meeting.  As far as the V&A was aware it was the first Museum to calculate its carbon footprint.  The V&A was part of the 1851 Group which was a number of South Kensington organisations that had been given some Government funding to enable them to do more research on carbon usage.  Through this project the V&A had been able to use an expert to help it calculate its carbon footprint.  It was important to do this work as it was felt that, as a public body, the public expected a clear strategy on reducing carbon impact and also it was essential if the V&A was to prioritise its work to reduce its carbon footprint. 

	5.2
	The exercise had shown that the majority of the V&A’s carbon footprint was utilities and IT.  Activities that the museum community tended to presume had very high carbon usage were actually comparatively low e.g. headline and touring exhibitions and business travel. The paper showed a graph of the V&A’s annual carbon footprint of utilities for 2004 to 2009.  The graph showed a steep decrease in consumption with the introduction of the Combined Heat and Power plant in December 2006.  Since then the graph showed some slight increases that came with the new IT Room in March 2008 and the Sackler Centre in September 2008.  Looking forward, the opening of the Ceramics and Medieval and Renaissance Galleries were expected to cause no more than a 2% increase.  The V&A planned to install more efficient lighting in some areas to reduce its carbon footprint and would be revising its sustainability policy.

	5.3
	The Director was participating in discussions with international museum directors at the BIZOT group meetings around a number of sustainability topics.  These included building and refurbishing museums and galleries using low energy methods to create the right environmental conditions to preserve the collections and revising guidelines for the use of couriers when loaning objects. There was a real enthusiasm in the Museum community for sustainable initiatives.


	6
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (17 September 2009)

	6.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	7
	Matters arising

	7.1
	Regarding 7.2, the V&A had been informed that its capital grant allocation for 2009/10 would not be changed.  It was, however, still awaiting news on its capital grant allocation for 2010/11.

	7.2
	Regarding 6.1, the outstanding issues with the newly refurbished Ladies toilets were now resolved.

	7.3
	Regarding 9.2, point i, the V&A’s Collecting Plans and its Acquisition and Disposal Policy would be presented at the next Board meeting. 

	
	

	8
	Chairman’s Report

	8.1
	A small group had been set up to enable the Museum to utilise the skills of Trustees involved in the design world when thinking about its exhibitions programme.  The first meeting between Damien Whitmore, Tom Dixon, Betty Jackson, David Adjaye, Michelle Ogundehin and Erin O’Connor was due to take place in December. 

	8.2
	Some concern was expressed over the non-attendance by some Trustees at Board meetings. 

	8.3
	The Chairman and Director had recently met with Tom Campbell, Director of the Metropolitan Museum of Art, New York.

	
	

	9
	Director’s Report

	9.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  The Director highlighted the following points:

i. Nick Butler, Special Advisor to the Prime Minister on Creative Industries, had had a useful visit to the V&A.  He had acknowledged the economic and cultural impact of the V&A. 
ii. In a recent speech on heritage, Jeremy Hunt, Shadow Culture Secretary, had made a commitment to re-examining the status of museums and galleries so that they had greater independence from the Government.  Some of the pros and cons of this approach were discussed.  Trustees were asked to give further feedback to either the Director or the Chairman.
iii. A Memorandum of Understanding between the V&A and Museums Sheffield had been signed to enable the partnership to continue for five years.  The partnership would be promoted in the new year once the next touring exhibition to Sheffield had been agreed.
iv. The V&A’s Management Board had had a successful Residential in Blackpool.  The Council and ReBlackpool (the regeneration company) had agreed to announce an architectural competition. Trustees were asked to give suggestions to Ian Blatchford of suitable people who could sit on the Board of V&A @ Blackpool.   The V&A would suggest Ian Blatchford as its representative on the V&A @ Blackpool Board and Mark Jones on the V&A @ Dundee Board.
v. The Steering Group for V&A @ Dundee had set up groups to work on procurement, fundraising, communications etc.  Moira Gemmill was involved in the process for the architectural design competition which would be launched in January at the same time as announcing the proposed site for the venture. V&A @ Blackpool and the V&A @ Dundee would be promoted as part of FuturePlan Phase 2.
vi. Recent market research surveys had shown that at the V&A the proportion of overseas visits was higher than UK visits. Although overall visitor numbers were 7% higher than the previous year, the actual number of UK visits was down. This was an unusual trend for the V&A as historically the proportion of UK visits had been higher than overseas visits. A similar pattern was being experienced at some other London museums and galleries.  The V&A was planning to undertake some work to survey non-visitors which should help its understanding of this apparent shift. 

vii. Visitor satisfaction rates at 99% remained high.  
viii. The Museum has been lobbying the Government regarding its proposed new legislation over copyright and orphan works.
ix. The new Search the Collections was proving very popular. 

x. The V&A was collaborating with the Kunst- und Austellungshalle der Bundesrepublik Deutschland, Bonn on an exhibition entitled The Victoria and Albert Museum: Art and Design for All which would take place from November 2011 to April 2012.  There was a possibility that the exhibition might tour. 
xi. Mayor Boris Johnson had held a breakfast on philanthropy at the V&A.  The press had picked up on his comments about encouraging voluntary donations to museums. In his speech he had stressed the importance of the contribution of museums and galleries to London’s economy. 
xii. The Director had met with Dr Elena Gagarina, Director, Kremlin Museum, to discuss a further exchange of exhibitions. 
xiii. The BIZOT meeting of international museum directors had considered the environmental responsibilities of museums. 
xiv. Henry Tang, Chief Secretary for the Administration of Hong Kong had visited the V&A as part of a fact finding tour regarding the development of the West Kowloon Cultural District in Hong Kong.
xv. The Maharaja exhibition was doing well.

	 9.2
	Trustees congratulated staff on the excellent press coverage it was receiving.  It was announced that Debra Isaac, Deputy Director of Public Affairs, was leaving the V&A after ten years. 

	
	

	10
	Reports from Committees & V&A Enterprises Ltd 

	10.1
	Audit Committee – minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted: 

i. A proposal had been discussed to outsource the external audit to a commercial firm, PKF.
ii. The internal audit of exhibition delivery and management had been discussed.  The Director had flagged up a number of issues which he felt had not been correctly addressed in the audit.  
iii. A review of the V&A’s financial systems had been undertaken.

iv. A number of recommendations to improve the Audit Committee had been suggested including improving the induction process and providing more contextual information for co-opted members of the Committee. 

v. The ISSD Operational Risk Register had been considered. 
vi. The Strategic Risk Register had been updated. 
vii. Beth McKillop had given a report on Asian objects not in place.

viii. Some minor changes had been made to the Audit Committee Terms of Reference.   A paper showing the changes had been circulated prior to the meeting. 

	10.2
	Buildings Strategy Committee - minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted: 

i. A great deal remained to be done to ensure that the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries were ready for the opening.  The Committee was confident that sufficient work would be completed to enable the galleries to open on time. 
ii. Ceramics Phase 2 was on schedule.
iii. The Aston Webb Façade on Exhibition Road was being cleaned and was looking good. 
iv. A shortlist of 12 architects had been drawn up who would be invited to undertake design studies for the Exhibition Road building.  The designs would be exhibited in the Museum for Architecture Week in June. 
v. In Gallery 40 there were plans to restore the mosaic floor and redecorate and relight the dome. The musical instruments on the mezzanine level would be decanted in March/April 2010 and the space refurbished for further fashion displays. There had been some concern from members of the public about the plans to remove the musical instruments from public display.  The Museum was happy to loan the objects and was in discussion with collections of musical instruments elsewhere. 

	10.3
	Collections Committee – minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted: 
i. The Committee had approved the loan of an Emerald and diamond necklace and earrings to the exhibition Staging Power: Napoleon, Karl Johan, Alexander to be held at the Nationalmuseum, Stockholm, 29 September 2010 to 9 January 2011 and The State Hermitage Museum, St Petersburg, from the 4 March to 5 June 2011.
ii. The Museum had acquired four Vionnet dresses.

iii. The V&A was in a position to give some additional funding for acquisitions this year.

	10.4
	Development – a report had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted: 

i. The recent Patrons trip to Russia had resulted in a large pledge. 

ii. The recent appeal to patrons for the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries had been successful.
iii. An preliminary application for funding would be summitted to the HLF for the Europe 1600-1800 Galleries. 

iv. The Museum was beginning to fundraise for the Textiles and Fashion Study and Conservation Centre.
v. The Maharaja exhibition was encouraging people to join the Friends. 
For large scale dinners Trustees asked, where possible, to have advance notice of who they would be sat with. 

	10.5
	Finance Committee – minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted: 

i. The Maharaja exhibition was doing well. 
ii. The Medieval and Renaissance Galleries were expected to come in on budget.

iii. The proposal for a Madonna exhibition and tour had been discussed. 

	10.6
	Investment Committee – minutes had been circulated previously.

	10.7
	Museum of Childhood. The following points were highlighted:
i. Jacqueline Wilson, author and Laurence Brockliss, Director of the Centre for the History of Childhood, Magdalen College, University of Oxford had joined the Committee. 

ii. Deirdre Simpson and Bryan Ellis had left the Committee. 

iii. The Committee would meet three times per year. 

iv. Visit figures were up 11% compared to the previous year. 

v. The proposal to set up a V&A Museum of Childhood Forum had been discussed. 

vi. The private view of Kingsmead Eyes had taken place on 5 November.  The exhibition had been opened by Alan Rickman. 

vii. Three PhD subject areas had been identified for the Queen Mary University Research Collaboration. 

viii. Work had started on a new guidebook for the Museum. 

ix. Rhian Harris, Director of the Museum of Childhood, would be going on maternity leave at the end of March. 

	10.8
	V&A Enterprises Ltd – minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted: 
i. Retail trading for the first half-year had been strong. 

ii. Book sales were substantially up. 

iii. The V&A had won the top award at the Licensing Awards Europe 2009, Best Licensed Brand, as well as Best Licensed Brand Product / Soft Goods. 
iv. The Board had considered a paper entitled Monetising Digital Content: the Commercial Opportunities. 

v. A brief paper had been presented highlighting the opportunities afforded by the Designing Britain 1948-2012 exhibition.

	
	

	11
	Any other business

	11.1
	It was agreed that the minutes for the Gilbert Trust for the Arts Board meetings should be circulated to Trustees.  


Laura Frampton
23 November 2009


Signed __________________________________ (Paul Ruddock, Chairman)
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